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 In addition to, but also as a consequence of the economic and political 
deterioration which afflicts the life of every inhabitant of Rumania, the 
oppression of the Hungarians, whose numbers include a considerable proportion 
of intellectuals, is growing more and more severe.  Newer and newer 
limitations are being placed on the Hungarians' cultural institutions, which 
are already too few and in practice incapable of independent action.  The 
sense of malaise among Hungarian intellectuals can be measured by the simple 
fact that voluntary resignations from leading positions are increasing, 
generally under the guise of retirement for reasons of health. 
 
 Janos Kovács, literary historian and editor-in-chief of the monthly 
Mûvelodés (Culture), which is edited in Bucharest and is supposed to deal with 
popularizing Hungarian culture, requested his own retirement four years ago.  
To this day, no one has been appointed to take his place;  the periodical 
simply lists no one as editor-in-chief, nor does it list an editorial board. 
 
 Zoltán Bartha, editor of the children's magazine, Jóbarát (Good Friend), 
also edited in Bucharest, was reassigned a job in a remote region.  Since that 
time, the magazine has been edited by the editor of of its Rumanian 
counterpart. 
 
 Sándor Huszár, editor of A Hét (The Week) -- also published in Bucharest 
-- as well as his assistant, Andor Horváth, were summarily fired from their 
jobs, and replaced, without their having requested retirement.  As a result, 
the staff of the periodical also underwent changes, and the quality of the 
magazine fell dratically. 
 
 Pál Bodor, director of the Hungarian and German broadcast sections of the 
Rumanian radio and TV, voluntarily retired five years ago.  Since then, these 
two nationality broadcast services have functioned under a temporary director, 
and the duration of the Hungarian broadcast dropped from l80 minutes (three 
hours) a week to 55 minutes a week. 
 
 According to some reports, retirement also lies in store for ethno-
sociologist Erno Gáll, who is editor-in-chief of the Kolozsvár (Cluj) 
periodical Korunk (Our Age).  It is not at all certain that the new person 
chosen to edit this venerable Hungarian periodical will be a worthy successor. 
 
 A few months ago, an investigation was launched against the Bucharest-
based Kriterion Publishing House, an internationally recognized institution of 
the Hungarian nationality in Rumania.  The work of this publishing house, 
which is dedicated to fostering the written culture of all nationalities in 
Rumania and which publishes books in eight languages, is being analyzed by a 
special brigade created by the Central Committee of the Rumanian Communist 
Party for this purpose.  Even though a significant part of Kriterion's 
activity is the publication of Hungarian books,  the brigade does not contain 
a single Hungarian writer, literary critic, linguist, historian, folklore or 
other specialist among its members.  The head of the brigade is a Rumanian 
Party functionary named Dulea, who does not know the Hungarian language even 
on a conversational level.  Most of the members are Party or state 
functionaries:  Iulia Radulescu, (censor), Augustin Deac, (a notoriously 
nationalistic Rumanian party historian), Francisc Podoaba, Jozsef Illes, Dénes 
Csiki (Party functionaries), and Béla Szász and Sándor Pezderka (Ministry of 
Culture officials whose primary duties are in the area of censorship). 
 
 According to reports, the chief target of the attack is the founding 
director of Kriterion, Géza Domokos.  Mr. Domokos has on several occasions 
been sent by Ceausescu on propoganda tours of the United States, England, 
other West European countries and even to China, in order to demonstrate -- by 
citing his own activities and the very existence of Kriterion as proof -- that 
the Rumanian Communist Party does not mistreat national minorities.  It 
appears however, that Geza Domokos, who is also vice president of the Rumanian 
Writers' Union, provided too good a demonstration, not only abroad, but at 
home as well.  He took seriously the principle that Kriterion is an exponent 



of the equal rights of Rumania's nationalities -- a vital element in their 
cultural life and very existence -- and he endeavored to turn that principle 
into  reality.  According to reports, he is being charged with trying to 
broaden beyond the tolerated limit the volume of Kriterion's publications as 
well as the range of topics they deal with. 
 
 How little truth there is to this accusation is demonstrated by official 
Rumanian statistics:  Minority language book publishing in Rumania has 
declined to one third of what it was thirty-five years ago, and the Rumanian 
specialty-trade publishers have for all practical purposes ceased the 
publication of Hungarian-language books altogether.  The Academy, the Music 
and the fine arts oriented Meridiane publishers no longer publish anything in 
the Hungarian language.  According to a survey which appeared in the Kolozsvár 
(Cluj) weekly .tunk (Our Way) on the state of Hungarian book publishing 
between l970 and l980, the annual volume of Hungarian-language publishing by 
the Scientific and Encyclopaedic Press, the Ceres (agricultural), the Albatros 
(youth), the Sport and Tourism, the Technical and the Eminescu (literature) 
publishers is miniscule.  Of these, Albatros (publisher of books for youth) is 
in first place with an annual total of five Hungarian books, of which only one 
is on the average an original work, the others being translations into 
Hungarian.  Thus, Kriterion -- aware of these facts and working within an 
already modest and limited framework -- tried to expand the scope of its 
Hungarian language book publishing activity in an attempt to salvage whatever 
it could, but knowing fullwell that it could not hope to deal with the 
fullrange of topics.  Since Kriterion is allowed to publish only about 100 
titles a year in the Hungarian language, the effort to broaden its profile 
could only have served a symbolic function in any event.  In contrast to the 
demand, and to the cultural aspirations of the Hungarians of Rumania, 
Kriterion was able to contribute only a few volumes dealing with the history, 
cultural history, philology, folklore, fine arts and music of the Hungarians 
of Rumania. 
 
 The bleakness of this picture is further demonstrated by the fact that 
with an annual book publishing total of 50 million copies for a population of 
22 million (or equal to roughly two books per person per year), Rumania ranks 
in last place in Europe in terms of publishing statistics.  The books-per-
person ratio for Hungarian-language books published in Rumania is even worse:  
in general, it stands at one book per Hungarian inhabitant per year.  As 
regards the type and variety of works available, the situation is even more 
desperate.  While, for example, a Hungarian in Hungary may choose from among 
seven to eight thousand books -- all he needs is the desire and the money -- a 
Hungarian living in Rumania can choose from only among 200.  This is the 
number of books published annually for the two million Hungarians in Rumania, 
and this number includes all of the works translated from Rumanian, such as 
political publications, brochures, speeches delivered before various 
congresses, propaganda materials, the complete works of Ceausescu and so 
forth, as well as works translated from other languages into Hungarian such 
as, technical handbooks, specialized texts, etc.  The situation has been 
further compounded by a radical decline in the number, already far too small 
to meet the demand, of publications imported from Hungary.  This number is 
governed by a trade agreement whose currency framework has not kept pace with 
the marked increase world-wide in book prices. 
 
   The investigation launched against the minority nationalities' 
Bucharest publishing house Kriterion the Party's effort to "determine 
accountability" -- therefore threatens the existence of even that miniscule 
volume and narrow range of publications still available to Rumania's national 
minorities, including the largest group, the Hungarians. 
 
 In the past few months, the press in Hungary has given a noticeably large 
amount of attention to Kriterion Press.  The reason is not clear:  Have they 
found it necessary to acknowledge and express appreciation for Kriterion's 
efforts -- working within the limited range of its possibilities -- to 
disseminate the minority nationalities cultures?  Or have they perhaps gotten 
wind of the fact that the publishing house is in some sort of danger?  In the 
April 26 issue of Magyar Hírlap, Miklós Zelei wrote an article about Kriterion 
and Géza Domokos;  the May 20 issue of Népszabadság printed a lengthy article 
of similar nature; the May 25 issue of Élet és Irodalom published an interview 
with the Rumanian Minister of Culture, Ion Traian Stefanescu, revealing -- 
again in a conspicuous fashion -- that he was questioned about Kriterion. 
                                                                           




